Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting
Tuesday, August 11, 2015
Town Hall Meeting Room
Minutes

Present:  Chairperson Barbara Moore, Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach, Mark Philhower and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.
Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Moore called the regular meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.
Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (7-0)
Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Regular Meeting of July 28, 2015 as written.  Voted (7-0)
Presentations 
None
Public Remarks
None
Bids & Contracts 
None
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

Proclamation for Senior Center Month
Mrs. Moore read a proclamation for Senior Center Month for the month of September. 

A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to approve and accept the proclamation for Senior Center Month.  Voted (7-0)

Continued Business 
Building Department Reorganization & New Job Descriptions
Mr. Maniscalco provided an overview of the Building/Planning/Zoning Department reorganization and the new job descriptions associated with the proposed plan.
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to approve the Building Department reorganization Option 1 as presented. Voted (7-0) The Option 1 flowchart will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to approve the job descriptions for the Building Code and Enforcement Official and the Planning & Zoning Official as presented.  Voted (7-0).  A copy of the job descriptions will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.

Town Manager Performance Evaluation

Mr. Maniscalco provided two documents to the Council members for his evaluation; a response to recommendations from the 9/2/2014 review and a Town Manager salary survey.  The documents will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office. Mrs. Moore explained that the Town Manager’s performance evaluation process started mid-July with evaluations due from the Council members in late July.  The date was extended to August 4th however only four members provided their evaluations. Three evaluation were handed in at tonight’s meeting.  The average score of the evaluations provided by four of the Councilors was 4.7 out of a possible score of 5.  The other three evaluations were not able to be averaged prior to the meeting.  Mrs. Moore reviewed some of the comments provided on the evaluations.  She noted that he gives his time willingly, treats people with respect and dignity and has a professional appearance.  Communications with staff and Council are sometimes a challenge.  He should be a spokesman for Town Council projects.  His does a good job in his work out in the town and at other functions in the State.  
Mr. Hintz noted that he didn’t hand in his evaluation until the meeting so that it would be presented to all seven members of the Council.  He feels documents are sometimes shared with only four Council members. He noted an improvement from the mid-year evaluation.  Some comments included needing improvement on interaction with staff.  Working with the business coach has provided improvement and recommends continuing work with the coach.  Suggests an unbiased opinion on the budget before presentation and have one department prepare the budget based on zero based budgeting.  He would like to see cross training between departments and would like an improvement on documents provided on Council night.  He feels the Town Manager is more comfortable with certain members of the Council.
Mrs. Anderson delayed providing her evaluation until tonight as well.  She would like to see the summary document prepared by the Town Manager prior to preparing the evaluation.  She noted the Town Manager has a great relationship with the press and other towns. He is visible at community functions and did a great job with the CT Natural Gas project. She would like to see an improvement in the relationship with minority Council members.  She would like to see less political favoritism.  She would like two departments to do a zero based budget next year. More research on potential retiree job duties and make an effort to understand each department’s challenges. Continue improving relationships with staff, Superintendent and Council members.  The Town Manager has shown a genuine effort to do a better job and deserves credit for that.
Mr. Reich agreed that the summary from the Town Manager would be helpful to have prior to the evaluation.  He is doing a nice job, the business coach has helped and the number of hours put in is impressive. He hasn’t had any issues with the reporting of issues to Council members He also noted that he has hired many good employees and is doing a good job.
Mr. Pfaffenbach commented that the Town is very fortunate to have Mr. Maniscalco as the Town Manager.
A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to give a 3% salary increase to the Town Manager.  Voted (4-3) Mrs. Moore, Mr. Reich, Mr. Pfaffenbach and Mr. Visintainer in favor; Mrs. Anderson, Mr. Hintz and Mr. Philhower against.
A summary of comments from the Town Manager’s evaluation will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.

New Business 

Discussion of Lake Pocotopaug Blue Green Algae
Mr. Maniscalco provided an overview of the blue green algae bloom issue at Lake Pocotopaug.  On August 6, 2015 the Town was notified of the increased blue green algae levels in the lake.  Within 45 minutes of the notification, the Town closed all public beaches and within 3 hours all public beaches had been posted with signs, a reverse 911 call was made and lifeguards were posted at both beaches to ensure no one was swimming. Mr. Maniscalco also spoke with John Moore and Joe Carbonell regarding the private beaches.  Health Director Thad King and Dr. George Knocklein were in attendance to provide more information regarding the blue green algae and the tests that are being performed at the lake.  A Blue Green Algae Fact Sheet was provided to Councilors.  
Discussion of Procedure at Council Special Meeting of August 4, 2015

Mr. Hintz discussed the August 4th Special Meeting with the Board of Finance and Parks & Recreation Advisory Board. In initial discussions it was noted that the Council would sit down with the other boards and explain what the Council had done related to the Special Revenue Fund policy.  He doesn’t feel that is what happened at the meeting. He noted that when the Parks & Recreation group was beginning to realize what was meant to happen with their money, a motion was made to change the policy.  The motion that was made was presented to only four Council members.  
Discussion of Private Duty Rates

Mr. Hintz had asked the Town Manager for the rates for private duty jobs done by the Police Officers.  He wanted to know how often they are reviewed, what is being charged and what is actually paid out.  A rate sheet will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.  He feels the prices were low.  He asked about the actual cost of private duty including social security, pension etc.  He would like to know if the insurance costs are being absorbed by the town.  He wants to be sure what is being charged actually covers the cost.  Information will be requested from CCM for rates in other towns.  He would like to develop the actual cost and would like to see the previous rates.  He would like to have a workshop to review the rates.  Questions were raised as to how the Public Safety Special Revenue Fund grew to such a great amount in past years.
Town Manager Report 

Appointments
Mr. Maniscalco notified Council that he is reappointing Peter Zawisza and Martin Podskoch to the Conservation-Lake Commission with terms ending June 30, 2019.  He also appointed Terrance Sprankle to the Economic Development Commission with a term through December 31, 2016.
Update on Natural Gas Boilers
A pre-construction meeting was held with Mike Maniscalco, Interim Superintendent of Schools Mark Winzler, Public Works Director Phil Sissick, Board of Education Facility Manager Don Harwood and the boiler contractor from Sav-Mor Heating and Cooling Troy Karwowski.  All building will have heat for the winter.  The natural gas boilers will be installed but the oil furnaces will stay in place and will be utilized until the natural gas boilers are functioning.
Update on Natural Gas Mainline Evening Work
CNG has indicated they are on schedule for completion of the main lines in the late fall.  The gas lines are charged from Portland to the intersection of Route 16 and 66.  Lines are in to the High School, Memorial School and Center School.
Update on O’Neill Lane Property

The Planning & Zoning Commission approved the 8-24 application for the O’Neill Lane property.  It will now be passed along to the Board of Finance and Town Council and then on to a Town Meeting.
Update on Brownfields STEAP Grant – 13 Watrous

Mr. Maniscalco reported that the Brownfields Redevelopment Agency is getting close to finishing the RFP for the 13 Watrous Street property. He noted they need to start reporting to the State and spending down funds.  Mr. Philhower asked why it has taken so long for them to get started.  Mr. Maniscalco noted that they have been working on an EPA grant for water testing in the Village Center and will begin work on the STEAP grant.  Mr. Philhower questioned if the reason we didn’t receive the current STEAP grant at this point is because we had an outstanding STEAP grant.  Mr. Maniscalco noted that other towns have multiple STEAP grants in process.  Mr. Pfaffenbach asked about a report on the wells in the Village Center.  Mary Ann Dostaler, member of the Brownfields Redevelopment Agency noted the agency is working on finalizing a report to be distributed.
Mrs. Anderson asked if a quarterly update can be provided on the status of grants.
Other
Mr. Maniscalco and Mrs. Anderson attended a conference with Melissa Ziobron related to Lake Pocotopaug and funding that has been allocated for the lake.
Mr. Maniscalco noted a new police officer was hired.  He was sworn in on August 10th and has some training to attend. He will be formally introduced at a future meeting.

Town Council Liaison Reports
Center School Sub-Committee

No report
Police Department Building Committee

No report
Appointments
Mr. Philhower reviewed the attendance for the High School Building Committee following the request of Tom Seydewitz to turn the alternate members to full members of the Committee.  
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to move Thomas Cooke to an Alternate position on the High School Building Committee and move Thomas Seydewitz to a full member.  Voted (5-2) Mrs. Anderson, Mr. Hintz, Mr. Pfaffenbach, Mr. Philhower and Mr. Visintainer in favor; Mrs. Moore and Mr. Reich against.

Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $846.05.  Voted (7-0)
Public Remarks 

Ted Turner, Hog Hill Road, commented that he like the open forum for the Town Manager’s evaluation.  He also felt the August 4th meeting regarding the Special Revenue Policy accomplished providing the Parks & Recreation department with flexibility.
Mary Ann Dostaler, 56 William Drive, commented that asking the Town Manager to try zero based budgeting in one or two departments should be addressed in the Budget Policy Statement, not in his evaluation.  She also commented as a Brownfields member that the process of the awarding and the administration process for the STEAP grant is extremely lengthy.  There is still also approximately $50,000 to spend in the EPA grant.
Communications, Correspondence and Announcements
High School Building Committee Quarterly Report No. 8 

Quarter Report #8 from the High School Building Committee was provided to the Council.  The report will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
Executive Session

Potential Purchase of Property
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to enter Executive Session at 8:00 p.m. to discuss Potential Purchase of Property with Town Manager Michael Maniscalco invited into the session.   Voted (7-0)
Executive Session ended at 8:20 p.m.

Possible Action on Executive Session Items  
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to direct the Town Manager to enter into negotiations for the purchase of Property A.  Voted (7-0)
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adjourn the meeting at 8:22 p.m. Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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